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MEETING OF PARISHIONERS 

 

To be held in the Church Hall on Sunday 11 May 2025 following the 9.30 a.m. 
service   

1 Apologies for absence   

2 Minutes of the Mee?ng of Parishioners held on 12 May 2024 

3 MaEers arising   

4 Elec?on of Churchwardens   
  
  
  

  



 

 

 

ST JOHN’S CHURCH HARPENDEN 

Minutes of the MeeDng of Parishioners 

Held on Sunday 12 May 2024 

in the church hall  

Present:  39: Revd Tim Vickers (Chair). Revd Ritah Namakula (Curate), Heather Nye 
(Churchwarden), Mary Jean Pritchard (Secretary), Jane Dona?, Andrew Ballard, Stuart BurneE, 
Alison Bygrave, Susan Kerr. Chris?ne Kenyon, Mary Hoare, Alastair Meldrum, Lauryn Awbrey, 
Derek Curran, Elizabeth Curran, Julia Smith, Carol Cooke, DI Borthwick, Helen Davies, Marjorie 
Mansfield, Liz Neville, Nick LuckeE, Dawn Mason, Gudrun Ledwith, Michael Hughes, Anne 
Edwards, Sophie Crowley, Elizabeth Gordon-Brown, Warren Greaves, Jim McGown, Bryan 
Coventry, Elzabeth Coventry, James Hillman, HenrieEa Hillman, Liz Macdonald, John Jones, 
David Nye, Mar?n Myers, Michael Readman, Tony Woods 
 
1. Apologies for absence 

Brenda CoEle, Jenny Cope, Sue Walker, MaE Barter, Liz Sergeant. 

2. Minutes of the last meeDng  

Adop?on of the minutes of the Mee?ng of Parishioners held on Sunday 26 March 2023 was 
proposed by Warren Greaves, seconded by Chris?ne Kenyon and carried unanimously. 

 

3. MaQers arising 

There were no maEers arising.  

4. ElecDon of churchwardens  

No nomina?ons had been received so no churchwardens were elected. 

 

The meeDng closed at 11.10am 



 

 

 

 

ANNUAL PAROCHIAL CHURCH MEETING  

To be held in the Church Hall on Sunday 11 May 2025 following the MeeBng 
of Parishioners   

1 Apologies for absence   

2 Minutes of the APCM held on 12 May 2024 

3 MaEers arising  

4 Annual reports 

• Safeguarding report  
• Electoral roll report  
• Deanery Synod report  
• Report of ac?vi?es 
• Trustees’ report  

5 Update on our vision values and Mission Ac?on Plan 

6 Finance update 

7 Appointment of independent examiner 

8 Elec?on of lay representa?ves to the Parochial Church Council 

9 Vicar’s reflec?on 

10 Any other business 

   
  

.  
  

  
  

  

  



 

 

Minutes of the Annual Parochial Church Mee3ng held on Sunday 12 May 
2024 in the church hall. 
 

Present: There were 39 members present, the same as for the Mee?ng of Parishioners.   

1. Apologies for absence   

Same as for the Mee?ng of Parishioners.   

2. Minutes of the last APCM   
  
Adop?on of the minutes of the mee?ng held on Sunday 26 March 2023 was proposed by 
Heather Nye, seconded by Anne Edwards and carried unanimously.   
  
3. MaQers arising  
 
There were no maEers arising.   
  
4. Trustees’ report  

The Trustees’ report had been uploaded to the website and available to read in advance of 
the mee?ng. 

In the absence of a Treasurer, David Nye spoke to the financial statements. On page 10 the 
accounts showed that expenditure from general funds was more than income; much of the 
expenditure had been to repair the hall roof, an essen?al expense for which we had received 
some money from the Harpenden Trust. The PCC sets aside reserves to meet unexpected 
expenditure and our policy is to hold reserves equivalent to two months of general running 
costs; David pointed out that at 31 December this had fallen to 1.1 months and therefore we 
need to be aware of the need to build up those reserves. 

David also explained how the designated funds were set up, referring specifically to the 
legacy fund, which should be used for expenditure on specific issues and not for day-to-day 
costs – ie, to pay the bills. He reported that BeEy Mitchinson had le3 the church £20,000. 
The funds were designated by the PCC and therefore the PCC could change its policy and 
redesignate the funds. 

In answer to a ques?on from Michael Readman, David explained that the Linwood Road 
property was valued at historic cost rather than current market value. 



 

 

Adop?on of the accounts was proposed by John Jones, seconded by Bryan Coventry and 
passed unanimously. 

Heather explained that since Jon Pitman had stepped back from the treasurer role because 
of work and family commitments, a number of people had stepped up to fill the gap and she 
paid par?cular thanks to David for all he had done. 

5. Appointment of independent examiner 

Miller & Co would be asked to be our independent examiner for the coming year. This was 
proposed by David, seconded by Alison and passed unanimously. 

6. Safeguarding report 

The safeguarding report had been uploaded to the website and available to read in advance 
of the mee?ng. 

Thanks were recorded to Jane Dona?, who had carried out the role of safeguarding officer 
for nine years, and to Liz Macdonald who had stepped up to take on the role. 

7. Electoral roll report 

The electoral roll report had been uploaded to the website and available to read in advance 
of the mee?ng. The new roll has 175 entries, a net reduc?on of 7 since last year. 

Neil Middleton was thanked for all his work as electoral roll officer and also for everything 
he does to maintain the website, send out the newsleEer, etc. 

Approval of the report was proposed by Mar?n Myers, seconded by Di Borthwick and 
passed unanimously. 

8. Deanery Synod report                 
  
David Nye, one of our Deanery Synod representa?ves, had prepared a report that had been 
uploaded to the website and available to read in advance of the mee?ng. There were no 
ques?ons on this. 

9. Churchwarden’s report 

The churchwarden’s report had been uploaded to the website and available to read in 
advance of the mee?ng. There were no ques?ons on this. 

10. Project Phoenix update 



 

 

Carol Cooke, a member of the Project Phoenix Steering CommiEee, gave an update on the 
project. She started by emphasising that this would not be a fundraising plea, but an update 
of where things were with the project. She said that the steering group was a commiEed 
and hardworking group, which had a plan to bring the project to frui?on. However, this 
couldn’t happen without the support of the congrega?on. A number of ambassadors had 
been appointed, who would be going to speak to everyone about the project and how they 
could help. She thanked everyone for their support to date and concluded by saying she was 
confident there would be a new building in five years’ ?me. 

11. ElecDon of representaDves to the Parochial Church Council and Deanery Synod 

Four members of PCC had come to the end of their term of office: Heather Nye, Mar?n 
Myers, Bryan Coventry and Nick LuckeE. There will be a proposal at PCC to co-opt Nick 
LuckeE for one further year as he is currently a member of Standing CommiEee and with no 
churchwardens for the coming year it would be beneficial to keep him on. The other 
members were thanked for their contribu?ons. 

Nomina?ons to serve had been received from:  

 
Stuart BurneE Proposed by: Mary Jean Pritchard   

Seconded by: Heather Nye 
 

Mary Hoare 
 

Proposed by: Mary Jean Pritchard   
Seconded by: Heather Nye 
 

Chris?ne Kenyon
   

Proposed by Mary Jean Pritchard 
Seconded by Keeley Bates 
 

  
In addi?on, Mary Jean Pritchard, currently co-opted to the PCC, had been proposed by 
Heather Nye and seconded by Helen Davies. 

These nomina?ons were presented en bloc, proposed by Heather Nye, seconded by Susan 
Kerr and passed unanimously.  

John Jones asked if there were further vacancies on PCC and Mary Jean replied that the 
number of places available related to the number on the electoral roll, which meant we 
could have 12 members of laity and currently have 8, so further nomina?ons would be 
welcome. 



 

 

Mary Jean also pointed out that under church rules the annual mee?ng decides whether one or 
more of the Readers licensed to the parish, whose names are on the electoral roll, should be 
members of the PCC. David Nye and Lauryn Awbrey are currently ex-officio members by virtue 
of their membership of the Deanery Synod, but as Anne Edwards was no longer on Deanery 
Synod she would need to be approved as a member of PCC.  This was proposed by Tim, 
seconded by James Hillman and passed unanimously. 

 
Alison Bygrave was happy to be elected as a Deanery Synod representa?ve. She was proposed 
by Heather Nye, seconded by Stuart BurneE and passed unanimously. 

 
12. Vicar’s report 

Tim began by acknowledging those who had le3 the church during 2023: Roger Carter and 
Anna Chambers and those who had arrived: Ritah Namakula and Amanda Knights.  First and 
foremost, our purpose is to worship God and make him known in the community, so Tim is 
par?cularly grateful to those who share in the ministry of the church, the wonderful team of 
reader: to Lauryn, who brings her American energy to everything, her preaching, leading of 
Faith and Light and saying the things that everyone else is thinking! David’s sure and steady 
hand, informa?ve preaching and pastoral care is invaluable; Anne’s sensi?ve and listening 
presence has provided Tim with a great deal of spiritual support. 

Tim paid tribute to our team of servers, thanking Michael, who had been Head Server for 
nearly 25 years. 

Heather had been a sole warden for the year, and Tim was par?cularly grateful for the 
support she had given him personally and for the calm and professional way she had carried 
out her du?es; she had served the parish with great care. Tim presented Heather with gi3s, 
and this was greeted with applause. Heather had been supported by Mar?n, who 
contributed so much, o3en unseen, by Jane, who had supported the team on Sunday 
mornings in addi?on to her parish safeguarding role, and by Bryan who also supported on 
Sundays and whose listening ear made him a valuable member of the team. We need to 
recruit more people to help out on Sunday mornings as duty wardens. 

Tim also thanked Mary Jean for her work as PCC secretary, par?cularly in rela?on to the 
APCM. He acknowledged Jon Pitman’s contribu?on as treasurer, Alison for work as parish 
giving officer, and David for holding everything on finances together. He thanked all 
members of the PCC – those stepping down, con?nuing to serve and newly appointed. 

He men?oned MaE Barter, Liz Sergeant and the team working on the new parish centre; this 
is not an easy climate for a capital project, and we all have to get behind it if we are to be 
able to replace the parish hall. 



 

 

Volunteers who contribute their ?me in many different ways are greatly appreciated, He 
highlighted a few people who deserve par?cular recogni?on: Chris?ne Kenyon for her work 
with LiEle Acorns and the toddler service and Elizabeth Curran, who has led the Flower 
Guild for many years. 

We are a flourishing church, growing and changing as we figure out what God wants us to 
be. Tim offered a reflec?on on the start of Chapter 12 in the Book of Hebrews: 

Therefore, since we are surrounded by such a great cloud of witnesses, let us throw off 
everything that hinders and the sin that so easily entangles. And let us run with perseverance 
the race marked out for us, 2 fixing our eyes on Jesus, the pioneer and perfecter of faith. 

There have been struggles in the past year, but we have been puong down roots, 
persevering with the challenges and surrounded by the saints, who show us the way. 

13. Review of 2023 

A slideshow of sta?s?cs and photographs, which had been put together by Mar?n, was 
shared at the mee?ng and will be posted on the website. 

14. Any other business 

John Jones asked whether it would be possible for the Remembrance Sunday service to start 
earlier, to allow those who wished to aEend the parade in town to get there. Tim pointed 
out that it had been earlier last year, but he would look at this again. 

John also asked whether we could purchase more of the small hymn books. This could be 
ac?oned. 

Lauryn then thanked Tim for all he does and for his report and said we look forward to 
flourishing together. 

The meeDng finished at 11.50pm.   



 

 

Annual Reports 

Safeguarding Report 

Our parish is commiEed to the safeguarding of children and vulnerable adults and to 
suppor?ng those who have been vic?ms of abuse, as well as those who may present a risk 
to others.  The PCC has complied with the duty under Sec?on 5 of the Safeguarding and 
Clergy Discipline Measure 2016 (duty to have due regard to the House of Bishops’ guidance 
on safeguarding children and vulnerable adults).  The PCC has adopted all of the House of 
Bishops’ Safeguarding Policies and Prac?ce Guidance, as well as “Promo?ng a Safer Church” 
(child protec?on and vulnerable adults policy) and the Domes?c Abuse Statement at their 
mee?ng on 13 June 2024.  The laEer two documents are displayed on the no?ceboard in the 
church porch.  All policies and procedures and risk assessments are contained in folders on 
the library shelves in church.  
  
We have a Parish Safeguarding Officer in place.  Those who work with children and 
vulnerable adults in the Parish are recruited in accordance with the Prac?ce Guidance Safer 
Recruitment July 2021.  DBS checks are renewed every 3 years and all those who have been 
safely recruited have undertaken the relevant training in the last 3 years.  The ministry team 
all have relevant training and nearly all of the PCC have undertaken the appropriate training 
within the last 3 years.    
  
Contact details for those wishing to obtain advice, raise any concerns or make referrals to 
the statutory authori?es are contained in the Promo?ng a Safer Church posters in the 
Church Porch and entrance to the Church Hall.  Safeguarding informa?on is displayed in the 
Church Porch and on the church website.  
  
There have been a number of safeguarding concerns reported during 2024/25.  These 
maEers have been dealt with according to the relevant safeguarding policies and guidance 
by the Parish Safeguarding Officer, the Vicar and the Diocesan Safeguarding Team.  
  
  
Liz Macdonald  
Parish Safeguarding Officer  
May 2025  
 

 
 



 

 

Electoral Roll Report 
 

Report for the Annual Parochial Church MeeDng of 11th May 2025 
 
For 2025, Church of England Rules required us to undertake a full refresh of the Electoral 
Roll; so exis?ng members of the Roll are removed unless they apply again. 
 

Our new Roll has 142 entries.  This is a reduc?on of 33 from 2024.  Movement is as follows: 

 

The split between “Did not renew” and “Believe no longer eligible” is a judgement; the 
combined total is reliably derived. 

In considering the reduc?on it is important to recognise that the total of “Did not renew” 
and “Believe no longer eligible” represents, to a no?ceable degree, a cumula?ve impact over 
6 years. For instance, someone who lives in the Parish, registered during the last big renewal 
in 2019, and stopped coming to St John’s in 2021 remains on the Roll (unless they resign).  
Where we are aware, non-aEenders outside the Parish are removed.  
 

The revised Roll (names, an in/out of Parish indicator and new or not only) will be displayed 
in Church from today. 
 

Of the 142 entries: 
• 96 are residents in the (ecclesias?cal) Parish and 46 outside the 

Parish – a ra?o of 2.1 to 1.0 
• 94 are female and 48 are male – a ra?o of 2.0 to 1.0 

  



 

 

A full renewal of the Roll is a significant ac?vity; I would like to thank the Ministry Team and 
Amanda in the Parish Office for their help. 
 

Neil Middleton 
Electoral Roll Officer 
22nd April 2025 

 
 

Applica(ons to join the Electoral Roll can be made at any (me, but 
between now and the APCM cannot be added to it un(l a=er the end of 
the APCM. The easiest way to apply is usually via our Google Form – use 
the QR code for access; or blank forms are available in the Church Porch 
and from stjohnsharpenden.org.uk/electoralroll 

 

 
 
Deanery Synod Report 
 
In clergy news, 2024 saw news of Bishop Alan’s pending re?rement.  It may take as much as 
2 years to find his replacement.  Wheathampstead Deanery wishes him all the best for his 
re?rement. 
Revd Dennis Stamps, our Rural Dean for a number of years, re?red from St Nicholas, 
Harpenden, and le3 the Deanery to take up a part-?me post nearer to his family in the Shill 
Valley and Broadshire Benefice in rural west Oxfordshire.  We were sorry to see him go, but 
happy that he will be star?ng a new venture that will see him spending more ?me with his 
wife and family.  The deanery welcomed Revd Mark Rodel to He was licensed as an Associate 
Minister there in September 2024 and officiated at occasional services around the Parish on 
Sundays. He is Deputy Director of Mission and Ministry within the Diocese. 
 
We were privileged to see Revd Jo Burke from Flamstead made our new Rural Dea, by 
Archdeacon Charles, at a special ceremony during our July synod.  Revd Jo had held the post 
of Deputy Rural Dean during the previous year. 
 
Revd Ritah Namakula, curate in St John’s, Harpenden, was priested in July.  Revd Jo 
welcomed a curate in the summer – Revd Sam Davis. 
 
The vacancy in Kimpton & Ayot St Lawrence was filled in late September, and we welcome 
Revd Liz Guest to that parish. 
 
There have been 3 Synod mee?ngs in 2024: 
 

https://stjohnsharpenden.org.uk/electoralroll


 

 

In January, we gathered at St Mary’s, Redbourn.  Our final synod under the leadership of 
Revd Dennis was an opportunity to share our parish highs and lows – addressing 3 
ques?ons: 
1. Something that went really well at Christmas or something new you did that went well;  
2. Something that is going well in the parish or some new ini?a?ve; and  
3. Something that is a challenge or struggle at this ?me in the parish. 

 
In July we met at St Leonard’s, Sandridge, and as well as the aforemen?oned commissioning 
of Revd Jo, we had a very informa?ve presenta?on from Polly Eaton, the Diocesan Eco 
Officer. 
October saw us mee?ng in St Mary’s, Kinsbourne Green, and we heard a fascina?ng talk 
from the Dispute Advisory Service, given by Jacob Kurien and Corinne McCrum. 
Membership of Diocesan Synod saw its 3-yearly revision in 2024. 
 
Sue May (Deanery Secretary) 



 

 

Report of Ac3vi3es 
 

CommunicaDons 

Email newsleMers 

Our weekly email subscriber count is currently 262 (last year 247), and around 65% of recipients 
at least open the email each week (this is similar to last year).  Mailchimp, our providers, 
suggests that we are just under twice as successful as our peers, but whether this is fair or not is 
not clear as we do not have the defini?on of “peers” beyond them being “non-profit”. 
 

Social media 

We currently have accounts on Facebook, Instagram and X. Given the change in direc?on for X 
(more news and poli?cs), it is now receiving less aEen?on from us. 

WE have 391 followers on our Facebook page (up from 369 last year) and 158 followers on 
Instagram (up from 146 last year).  

We are using social media to reach more people; most crucially, social media is a good way to 
communicate with younger people and those who do not yet come to church. 

If you aren’t already following us, you can find us at the following loca?ons: 

• Facebook: @stjohnsal5 
• Instagram: @stjohnsal5 
• TwiEer: @stjohnsAL5 

 

Website 

The St John’s website has con?nued to be one of our key “shop windows” as St John’s seeks to 
demonstrate how we are Living God’s Love. 

2024 was a maintenance year for the website. 

We are currently without statistics as the website provider has discontinued these and we need to 
enable Google analytics. 
 
 

  



 

 

Live streaming 

We have con?nued to rou?nely live stream our services since first star?ng this ac?vity in 
November 2020.  

During the last 12 months we’ve had 4,325 views (up from 3,900 views), and of more relevance, 
616 hours of viewing (down from 702 hours of viewing).  We have 237 subscribers (March 2023: 
238). 

Our live stream serves two audiences: 

• for our regular services, members of the congregation that cannot make it to church on this 
particular occasion 

• for funerals, those who live away from Harpenden, including the frail. 

 

Finally, I would like to thank my fellow live streaming crew for their support in delivering our live 
streams. if you are interested in joining us, please do get in contact. 

Neil Middleton 

 

Dorcas 

Dorcas con>nues to meet to mend and refurbish vestments, hangings and altar frontals. As with all 
things, finance is at the forefront of planning and we hope to be able to start a new project in the 
Autumn that will involve some embroidery, allowing us to use our imagina>on. 

We have also been asked to make new curtains for the hall – a lovely idea but requiring thought as the 
fabric will be costly. Here is where you can help by dona>ng or sugges>ng ways for us to persuade 
people to part with their pennies in a fun way. I look forward to hearing from you. 

Helen Davies 

 

  



 

 

Eco Church 

We are delighted that St John’s was awarded the Silver Eco Church award in May 2024, three 
years a3er geong the Bronze award. The Eco Church award scheme guides churches to work 
through prac?cal ways to care for crea?on. Over 3,000 churches in England and Wales have 
achieved a Bronze, Silver or Gold award since the scheme started in 2016. The surveys cover five 
areas of church life: Worship and teaching; Buildings; Land; Community and global engagement; 
Lifestyle. 

 

Some of the things we do to minimize our use of resources: 

• recycle as much as we can and use recycled paper in the office 
• we use recycled loo roll and try to use environmentally friendly cleaning products 
• we rarely use disposables in our catering, preferring to wash up our crockery 
• we encourage walking/cycling to church and li3 shares, and provide cycle racks 
• we have measured our carbon footprint, and found ways to reduce it 
• we hold recycling/reuse events, including a Repair Fair in November 2024 
• we carried out an energy survey of the church 
• we use energy-efficient light bulb 
• we have insulated our lo3s and ceilings where possible 

 

Some of the things we do to care for our natural environment: 

• we take part in No Mow May, encouraging wildflowers for pollinators 
• we have an area of na?ve wildflowers 
• we avoid the use of pes?cides and herbicides 
• we grow plants to benefit bees, birds and buEerflies 
• we provide bee ‘hotels’ 
• we compost all garden waste 
• we regularly hold liEer picks  
• we regularly pray for environmental issues and have special Sundays related to caring for 

God’s world 
 

We have weekly ‘eco ?ps’ in the Pew Sheet, and ar?cles in the Parish Magazine, to encourage 
the congrega?on and local community to act in eco-friendly ways. Events such as the liEer picks 
are adver?sed to the surrounding area.  A reminder that there are recycle points for gree?ngs 
cards, candles and stamps in the church porch.  

 



 

 

Future plans 

• To install swi3 nest boxes on the north side of the church, planned for spring 2026. 
• We have invited Tim Hill, from the Herts and Middlesex Wildlife Trust to visit and suggest 

ways of improving our grounds for wildlife.  
• An event for Fairtrade fortnight, 22nd Sept – 5th Oct.  
• Another Clothes Swap event, with All Saints and St Mary’s, probably in 2026. 

 

We are keen to welcome new members – please contact Margaret Charlston, or anyone else in 
the team: Anne Edwards, Debbie Knight, Ella Connolly, Nic Connolly, Andrew Harbord, Margaret 
Charlston, Sally Hart.  We all miss Liz Neville, who was a loyal and enthusias?c supporter of Eco 
Church. 

Margaret Charlston 

 

Faith and Light 
 
Faith and Light continues to be a much-loved gathering place for a community of adults with 
learning disabilities and their families and carers.  We meet monthly, sharing in some 
exploration of faith, worship and prayer, and a wonderful tea.  For more than 30 years, the 
churches of Harpenden have faithfully brought tea to us at F&L - including St Nick's, All Saints, 
St Mary's, Our Lady of Lourdes, the URC, High Street Methodist, Christ Church, Bethany 
Fellowship, and the Society of Friends.  Our wonderful pianist Caroline Swanson comes to us 
from Our Lady of Lourdes, and the volunteer planning committee comes from four different 
churches.  Faith and Light is one of the most ecumenical parts of life at St John's.   
 
This year we lost one of our most faithful members, Stephen Laney.  Stephen had been coming 
to F&L for decades.  He was a much-loved part of the Harpenden High Street, often found 
sitting on the benches outside of Sainsbury's, ready to chat with anyone.  He died suddenly on 
his 70th birthday, just before Christmas.  It was a privilege and a joy to conduct his memorial 
service at St John's, which was attended by more than 80 people.  We sang Stephen's favourite 
hymns and remembered his unforgettable smile.   
 
Visitors and newcomers are always welcome to come to Faith and Light.  If you know of any 
adult with learning disabilities who might like to join us, please tell them about F&L.  But 
everyone is welcome!  We usually meet the first Sunday of each month. 
 
Lauryn Awbrey, Chaplain 
 



 

 

Flower Guild 

The Flower Guild continues to thrive. We have three new members and now have a man as part 
of the team. We are always looking for new members, young and old. Experienced or not. All 
welcome. 

We have enjoyed decorating the church throughout the year, especially Easter, where the 
church visibly springs to life.  

 
Continued thanks to Liz Curran for her help and guidance and to Briony Linsell as secretary.  
 
The Christmas and Easter donations have been distributed to the respective flower arrangers, 
thank you.  
 
Mary Hoare 
  

Junior Church and Mini Church 

Junior Church is a fun and interac?ve session of movement, arts and cra3s, and games for those 
aged 5 and over. It takes place in the church hall, and starts at 9.25am, a few minutes before the 
start of the main service. When families arrive at the hall, children are registered and those for 
Junior Church can aEend with or without their grown-up. The session is led by volunteers, 
including qualified teachers and all volunteers are DBS-checked.  

The aim of Junior Church is to explore the basics of life as a Chris?an, in a fun, child-friendly 
way, and to fully bring children and young families into the life of St John’s. The topic for each 
week’s Junior Church session mostly links with the lec?onary, but most importantly provides 
young people with the knowledge and understanding needed to fully access church services. 
This year that has included sessions such as learning about what the Bible is and what the Bible 
is made up of; exploring the 40 days of Lent and crea?ng a 40-piece paper chain, currently 
displayed in the hall; learning the Lord’s Prayer with ac?ons to help remember the words.  

Towards the end of 2024, Junior and Mini Church moved to being offered weekly during term-
?me, with All-Age services on the first of the month taking place in church itself. This frequency 
of sessions has proved to be popular with a range of families aEending, including new families 
to St John’s.  

Mini Church con?nues to be a fantas?c way for our youngest church members, along with their 
parents and carers, to par?cipate in the life of the church.  

Our sessions from January to March have covered an exci?ng range of stories, from Jesus 
calming the storm and his journey in the desert at the start of Lent, to the story of the fig tree.  



 

 

Minis and their accompanying adults have also learned the Five Finger Prayer to help us pray 
regularly for ourselves and others. Each session includes a fun ac?vity ?ed to the day's story—
recent favourites have included magnet fishing, finger pain?ng, and playdough. We have 
recently started using different coloured cloth on our mini altar to match the various colours we 
see in church as we journey through the church year. Mini Church is well-aEended, with an 
average of seven children and accompanying adults.  

We are expanding our number of adult leaders and hope to encourage more in the future. 

Sophie Crowley and Chris>ne Kenyon 

 

LiQle Acorns 
 
We have had another busy and successful year! 

LiEle Acorns meets on a Tuesday morning from 10.00 - 11.30 in the church hall. Over the past 
year we have had 46 sessions with an average aEendance of: 

• Summer 36 children and 35 adults 
•  Autumn 30 children and 31 adults  
• Spring 29 children and 30 adults  

 

plus five play and stay sessions run by Revds Tim and Ritah and Chris?ne over the summer 
holidays with an average aEendance of 24 adults and  25 children. This proved very popular. 
These numbers were slightly down on last year but made the sessions more manageable. 

We have had dona?ons of £3,300 and expenditure of £1,276. Since September 2023 we also 
have a QR code to make dona?ons through, which has resulted in more dona?ons; £239.50 
before fees, £203.57 a3er. 

I would like to thank all the volunteers for their support as without them the group could not 
run. A special thanks to Steve Whi?ng for handling the money and Alison Gardiner for 
producing our ?ck sheets. 

As part of her training, Revd Ritah ran LiEle Acorns last Summer Term.  She found it valuable 
experience. 

Our homemade cakes are our USP plus the delicious coffee. We have a core number of adults us 
who have supported us over the years and return with different children. This has meant our 
community is becoming closer. The children learn the rou?nes of our sessions so by the ?me 
they move on, they are used to siong for a short story. 



 

 

We have done a wide variety of ac?vi?es, including biscuit icing, decora?ng dinosaurs and at 
Easter we made cards and had an Easter egg hunt. Revd Tim told the story of the 3 Trees and 
each child le3 with an Easter egg. 

It has become our custom for the volunteers, Tim, Ritah and Amanda to meet at the Plough and 
Harrow for lunch a3er the last mee?ng of the term. This is a great way to catch up on 
everyone’s ac?vi?es which are not about LiEle Acorns. 

We now look forward to another year. It is always sad to say goodbye to children who have been 
with us for some ?me, but it has been a pleasure to watch them grown and develop. We look 
forward to welcoming new children in September. 

ChrisDne Kenyon 

 

Magazine 
The Parish Magazine’s focus on ‘what’s going on this season… and beyond’ con?nues. In Spring 
2024, sparked by Revd Tim, contents are now grouped by categories including Features, Church 
Celebra?ons, News to Know, Family Life, Community Ac?on and Regulars. The aim is to inform 
St John’s congrega?on and serve the Southdown community. Among wider Southdown editorial 
informa?on is the Harpenden Trust’s two cafes, Grove School Fair and Southdown Performing 
Arts Centre. A new Local Treasures interview spotlights magazine adver?sers who work and 
trade in the parish. The public, parishioners and even other churches have expressed 
apprecia?on of the magazine.  

Susan Kerr con?nues as Editor, and Martyn Wainwright as designer. One or several members of 
the Ministry Team check contents before the layout goes to the printer. Sarah McKie, in charge 
of distribu?on, maintains regular contact with the printers. Her organisa?on of the volunteer 
delivery database enables ?mely deliveries to 4,000 Southdown homes and businesses. The 
delivery volunteers are vital to the magazine and St John’s, a precious link within the parish. The 
magazine is posted on St John’s website as well. 

Parish Administrator Amanda Knights has succeeded in pursuing new adver?sers, and her 
proposal of the Local Treasures spotlight is a thank you to exis?ng adver?sers. Her efficient 
invoicing has helped improve revenue flow. Design and prin?ng are the only financial 
expenditure in producing the magazine, and although the cost con?nues to exceed adver?sing 
income the conclusion is that the spend provides a valuable representa?on of St John’s Church 
in Southdown, our presence and service. 

Susan Kerr, Editor 

  



 

 

Mothers’ Union 
 

I am delighted to say we have a membership of 24, and all mee>ngs this year, held in the CommiHee 
room, have been well aHended. We were very pleased to welcome new members Jenny Cope and Sue 
Walker. 

The programme of speakers organised by Andrew Ballard proved to be s>mula>ng and very enjoyable. 
We were fortunate to have four clergy among them: Revd Mark Hammond from High Street Methodist, 
Canon Dennis Stamps from St Nicholas and our own Revd Ritah Namakula and Ven Andrew Ballard. Of 
course all their talks were vividly informa>ve and thought provoking. 

In May we learned a great deal about the impressive work done at Keech Hospice, and in November 
Carol Cooke took us through a life>me of words that had inspired her. 

Judy James, West Cluster Co-ordinator talked us through the Paper of Op>ons for the future of St Albans 
Diocesan MU aWer which votes were counted. In April the Trustee Board will explain in detail the final 
decision made and what that will mean for the Branch. 

Linda Downie joined us at our first mee>ng in 2025 and described the work she and colleagues do at 
Bovingdon and other prisons. Trea>ng the men with respect, giving them hope and helping them to see 
that there is a beHer way to live once they are released results in fewer re-offenders.  

Again this year we met to make posies for the St John’s Mothering Sunday service which were greatly 
appreciated, and we made Chris>ngles for an aWernoon service to support The Children’s Society. 

Working together to bring joy to others creates a bond of friendship and these busy Saturday mornings 
with lots of conversa>on and much laughter are very precious. We also con>nue to send Bap>sm 
Anniversary cards for St John’s. 

In April we hosted the Lady Day service for the other churches in West Cluster. Many thanks to Revd 
James Brown, who led the service, and to Brenda CoHle, who carried our banner. It was a great success, 
and six MU banners were paraded at the start and end of the service. Tea and cakes were served 
aWerwards in the hall and our guests really appreciated the effort we had made to dress the tables and 
make the cakes. 

In July Sandra Cresswell generously opened her house and lovely garden so that we could gather for a 
Summer Tea Party. The weather was perfect and so were the sandwiches and cakes. We were delighted 
to have David Brown and Jo Klein with us. Once again Gudrun Ledwith organised an impressive raffle. 

In August a group of us visited St Albans Abbey and aWer an enlightening guided tour we enjoyed tea and 
cake in the refectory. 

Our banner was paraded again in September when Julia Smith carried it at the Diocesan Fes>val Service 
at St Mary’s, Hitchin. 

In November several of us aHended the Autumn Sharing Day at St Mary’s, Kinsbourne Green, another 
occasion to gather with members from other churches and to catch up with good friends. 



 

 

In December Revd Ritah Namakula and Ven Andrew Ballard worked together to produce a beau>ful 
service of Christmas Carols and readings. AWer this Advent service in the Lady Chapel we enjoyed a 
fes>ve tea and were delighted that Amanda Knights and Revd Tim Vickers were able to join us. Di 
Borthwick provided one of her entertaining quizzes which proved challenging and good fun. 

A group of us gathered at St Mary’s, Redbourn for an Epiphany Service in January 2025 and once again 
we were treated to delicious refreshments by our very hospitable hosts.  

This has been my sixth year as Leader and I am so grateful for all the help and support from Alison 
Gardiner, Gudrun Ledwith, Anne Edwards, Sandra Cresswell, Brenda CoHle, Andrew Ballard and indeed 
all members of the Branch. We know that change is coming and the way we organise ourselves and our 
mee>ngs will soon be different, but we con>nue with confidence and enthusiasm. 

Faith, friendship and prayer and a shared commitment to all that Mary Sumner stood for will con>nue to 
inspire us, and our work for Mothers’ Union will con>nue. The fellowship and spiritual support which is 
so evident at all MU mee>ngs is special. We are blessed with a shared faith, and we have been given the 
opportunity to support St John’s and support the work of our charity overseas and at home. 

Carol Cooke, Branch Leader 

 

Music 

It was a privilege to be appointed Director of Music at St John’s in September 2024. I am very 
grateful for the support of every member of the Church Choir and have enjoyed working with 
them. The choir has maintained the tradi?on of leading the music in weekly sung services and 
on principal fes?vals, including the Advent Carol Service, the Fes?val of Nine Lessons and Carols 
and Music and Readings for Holy Week, and I am thankful for the extra singers who have 
provide reinforcement from ?me to ?me, including services on Candlemas, Mothering Sunday 
and Easter Sunday. Grateful thanks are also due to Terry, whose accompanying in several 
services allows me to conduct the choir, which significantly enhances the musical output. We 
now publish the choir anthem each week in the Order of Service and Pew Sheet, and the choir 
has widened its repertoire. We are also aiming to increase the range and variety of music sung 
in weekly services; a psalm was chanted in each service throughout Lent, and during Easter a 
more contemporary worship song is being sung in the Gradual.  

Our newly formed Junior Choir rehearses for 30 minutes twice a month on Sundays immediately 
a3er the morning Eucharist and has joined the Church Choir for the all-age worship on the first 
Sunday of each month and at other special occasions, including Mothering Sunday and Easter 
Sunday. There are currently six children in the choir, aged from 7 - 11, and they receive pocket 
money for aEending, as well as free musical educa?on. I am very keen to hear from anyone, of 
any voice part or age, who would like to join either of our choirs. The benefits of singing are well 
documented, in terms of physical and mental health, social connec?on and crea?vity.  



 

 

There are a number of instrumentalists amongst the congrega?on at St John’s, and their 
accompanying of the hymns in the Advent Carol Service really enhanced the occasion. I would 
love to involve them more frequently in worship in the coming months. We are also keen to 
engage with the wider community and non-churchgoing public through music; to this end we 
have begun a series of concerts and recitals, and will be hos?ng a ‘Come and Sing’ Evensong in 
the coming weeks. Details of these occasions can be found through the church’s magazine, 
weekly newsleEer and social media pages.  

Thank you to everyone for their support for me and for music in the church in the past months, 
and I look forward to con?nuing to help music and flourish.  

MaQ Harrison 

 

Outside Giving 
St John’s is committed to giving 10% of our income to charity each year. This is managed by a small 
committee comprised of Nick Luckett, Keith Slinn and Eranda Wickramasinghe. 
Each year we ask the congregation for suggested charities. In 2024 18 charities were recommended and 
a vote was taken, grouping the charities in three categories: local, national and international.  
. 
The results of the votes for 2024 (to be paid in 2025) were: 

• local – Hector’s House 30, Rennie Grove 33, Carers in Herts 24 
• national – Horatio’s Garden 25, Honeypot 22, Alzheimer’s 40 
• international - Mercy Ships 35, Médecins sans Frontières 23, Save the Children 29. 

 
In 2023 we agreed that Mind in Mid Herts should receive a 2-year donation, so we will be giving £1500 
to them, sharing the remaining amount between Rennie Grove, Alzheimer’s and Mercy Ships. 
 
Nick Luckett 
 

St Luke’s Cell 

St Luke’s Cell is a prayer group dedicated to praying for people in any kind of need. It has 
members both at St John’s and High Street Methodist Church. The St Luke’s Cell list is of people 
in the parish or rela?ves or friends of those living in the parish who are in par?cular need, and 
for whom our prayers have been asked. St Luke’s Cell Prayer Group are always happy to pray for 
you (confiden?ally if needed). The group is named a3er the disciple and physician Luke, who is 
the patron saint of doctors. A request can be as simple as a name, if preferred. We don't need 
to know details in order to pray. Each of us prays for a small number of people on the list, 
moving to a further group each month. We also meet together on the second Wednesday of 
each month in St John’s Church at 2.30 pm when we pray for all those on the list in a short 



 

 

service. Would you like us to pray for you? You can get in touch with the parish office, a member 
of the ministry team or with Michael Hughes (01582 765576) from the group. 

Michael Hughes 

 

Servers   

St John’s has a dedicated team of 14 servers to help at services, with an age range from 8 years 
old, to some geong onto, let’s just say, their later years! The newest server joined the team a 
few months ago, and some have been serving for 20 years, or more. 
 
Serving is all about assis?ng the ministerial team at services by ensuring that the altar is 
properly set and prepared for the service. It also includes suppor?ng the ministry team to 
ensure that the service runs smoothly. It is a great privilege to be involved in the services at St 
John’s and can be very sa?sfying; also, believe it or not, it can be great fun! 
 
We are always looking for new members of the team and if you think this might be something 
for you, please do not hesitate to come and have a chat with me, or any member of the ministry 
team. Just for the record, you do not need to be bap?sed or confirmed to become a server, 
serving is simply part of our commitment to our Chris?an Faith. 
 
As a newbie Head Server it has been a steep learning curve for me, and I s?ll can’t remember all 
the proper names for everything! A very big THANK YOU to all on the serving team for their 
commitment and support. 
 
MaE Barter 
Head Server 
 

Tea at 3 (T@3) 

A merry band of volunteers from St John’s have been providing a greatly enjoyed afternoon tea 
to folk from Southdown for the last 12 or so years. For those of you who may be unaware of 
this, these started as a tea, held once or twice a year in one of our homes for the members of 
the congregation who for whatever reason no longer were able to enjoy such things. We 
offered homemade sandwiches and cakes on bone china tea sets and provided an atmosphere 
for happy conversation - often nostalgia and much story telling. 
 
After a couple of years it was suggested that people would much enjoy these on a more regular 
basis and so it was decided in 2015 to hold a tea in the church hall on the last Friday of every 



 

 

month for anyone, whether a member of St John’s or not, and the word soon spread. Inevitably 
numbers fluctuate, but we now have a steady number of regular visitors and new faces are 
regularly joining us. 
 
As highlighted in our report last year we are a tight little number of volunteers who undertake 
the cooking, setting up tables and the total running of these events and all the clearing up! No 
charge is made but donations are much appreciated, and our guests are always greatly 
appreciative and very generous. We would be very interested to hear from anyone who may be 
interested in helping with these teas; if they can also bake, even better but not vital as there 
are many other tasks to be undertaken. 
 
Briony Linsell 
 
Toddler service 
 
The Toddler service runs during termtime from 10.15 to 11.15 on Thursday mornings and is 
open to all preschool children from birth. The sessions are led by Christine, Tim and Ritah and 
we have on average six children per session, predominantly children who attend St John’s, but 
we welcome all children and families.  
 
The service opens with a prayer, and the children light an LED candle on a mini altar, which 
echoes mini church on Sunday. We listen and participate in a bible story and then enjoy a craft 
activity. This is differentiated for different age groups, and we have a range of items this year 
from tea light holders to hens with baby chicks. All the crafts relate to the theme of the week 
and are linked to the Bible story. 
 
We then hold communion where we offer bread sticks and squash / water and families are 
invited to join in and participate in breaking the bread and drinking the wine. We end the 
sessions with a ‘Thank you God’ section where we invite children or their parents to say one 
thing they are thankful for each week. This is followed by a goodbye song and prayer. 
 

ChrisDne Kenyon  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 

  



 

 



 

 

 


